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On the evening of Wednesday,
January 11, 2023, about 40
people gathered at the
courthouse for the discussion
of forms of government that
are available to Petroleum
County. Dan Clark, the director
of MSU Government Center
gave a thorough discussion on
the legal requirements and
opportunities of various ways a
county can be organized. Clark
responded to the various
questions from the crowd
about how the various options
would differ from how
Petroleum County currently
operates under the County
Manager form of government
that was adopted by the
county in 1942.

The townhall meeting was called
by the Commissioners because
they are facing another time
when the county needs another
new County Manager. The
Commissioners started looking
at changing away from the
County Manager form of
government and had been
meeting with a committee of
locals and Dan Clark to explore
the issues.

The change as proposed by the
commissioner shows that if
Petroleum County were to move
to a Charter/Commissioner form
of government, not many things
about the county operations
would change.  The primary ...

"Time for Change"
Written by Petroleum County Commission

Bill Cassell, Petroleum Co. Sheriff; Dan Clark, Director of the MSU Government
Center; Craig Iverson, Petroleum Co. Commissioner
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Thank you to all who contributed to 
the production of this edition! 
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RALPH T. CORBETT
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Few details about yourself and your family?
I grew up and went to school in Cascade, Montana.

Education & other skills?
After graduation I joined the Navy for four years. I spent my
enlistment aboard the USS Mount Katmai, an ammo cargo ship,
making three trips off the coast of South Viet Nam. We
transferred all types of ammo, from small arms ammunition to
16” shells for the battleship New Jersey, plus bombs and rockets
for planes on aircraft carriers. One of the highlights of my
service time was watching the New Jersey fire a broadside salvo
of all nine 16” barrels at once. Another highlight was the chance
to watch “Puff the Magic Dragon,” a specially equipped AC-47,
fire a burst from a Gatling-style gun, and watching the red streak
start from the plane and go to the ground. One of every five
rounds was a tracer.

When I got out of the service, I went to Montana State for three
years. During the college era, I worked summers for the U. S. Forest
Service, building trails into the Bob Marshall Wilderness area.

Ralph T Corbett and Carol Ann Schaeffer

Current Job and duties & other job history?
After that I got ranch jobs here in the Winnett area. I
first worked for Pete Dobson and then for Ken Welter
on the ranch and in the pellet mill. The opportunity
came up to apply for a job on the county road crew, and
I spent 30 years in that capacity.
I spent some years on the town council and became
certified as a water/wastewater operator for the town,
because there needs to be a certified person available at
all times. I continue be the back-up operator.

Interests, favorite things (food, etc.) and Hobbies?
I love big game hunting and venison is one of my
favorite foods. A couple of my hobbies are reloading
and copper and aluminum salvaging. Another hobby,
photography, turned into more than just a hobby.

What do you like about our little community?
I like Winnett because it is a small community, even
though it is the county seat of Petroleum County. Being
small, most of the people care about and look out for
each other.

Community Spotlight:Community Spotlight:  
Ralph T. Corbett & Carol Ann SchaefferRalph T. Corbett & Carol Ann Schaeffer

Ralph getting a Hunter Education Award

2



Few details about yourself and your family? 
My maternal grandparents, Lena and “Casey” Fail,
homesteaded in the Chippewa area north of Grass Range.
The oil boom brought them to Cat Creek in 1921. My
paternal grandparents, Lillie and John Schaeffer, had
homesteads southwest of Winifred and between Valentine
and Roy. The Fails bought several parcels of land on the
Musselshell east of Cat Creek over the years and eventually
turned to ranching full-time, instead of following the boom
and bust cycles of the oil fields. 

After my parents’ marriage, they worked on the ranch. I grew
up on the river and went to school at Cat Creek almost
through fifth grade. From the last couple of months of fifth
grade through high school, I attended Winnett schools. We
still spent weekends and summers at the ranch.

Education & other skills? 
I started college at Montana State, but transferred to Eastern
Montana College where I earned a B. A. in art and German.

Current Job and duties & other job history?
My first summer job while going to college was working for
Arleta and Pete Dobson where Reba and Charlie Ahlgren live
now. That is where Ralph and I met.

Then, I worked at the courthouse in the summer and during
winter and spring breaks. After graduation, I worked at the
courthouse for a bit over a year. 

After Ralph and I got married, I got more into photography.
Eventually, we decided we needed to do our own darkroom
work. I did most of it, since Ralph had his day job on the county
road crew.

I started driving the practice van for football and volleyball in
2004. I was also a substitute bus driver until I got a route. 

CAROL ANN SCHAEFFER
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I retired from being a route driver at the end of last school
year and am substituting this year.

Interests, favorite things (food, etc) and Hobbies?
Photography is way beyond a hobby. I enjoy shooting sports
and hunting. I have done some woodworking and sewing. I’m
trying to get a decent sewing machine up and running, as well
as a more dedicated space, so I can do a little of that. I’m
looking forward to getting out and doing some drawing and
see where that leads me.

What do you like about our little community?
I like that it is small enough that pretty much everybody cares
about everybody and looks out for each other. I’m excited
about all the redevelopment and new things that are going on
now to keep our community going. I think that may bring
some new things to our area, as well as expanding on what
we already have going in the ag community and tourism.
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Carol with the PCCC board and committee members

Ralph & Carol in
action at a recent
basketball game.  



A huge thank you
to you both for all
your dedication &

commitment to
our community,
always there to

capture the
moment at

community and
sporting events!



February is “I Love to Read Month!” (Also, there might be a
few important basketball tournaments…) Reading and
comprehension are such important skills for mastering
almost all other disciplines, but especially for becoming
independent, lifelong learners! For academic success, it’s
important to read different kinds of genres and materials.
Graphic novels are great, but students also need chapter
books with varied and complex sentences and ideas, and
rich vocabulary. What about trying to put together a toy or
piece of furniture from a set of directions? Or following a
recipe? (Hint: always read the whole recipe one time through
before you set out, or disasters may ensue…not that I would
have any personal experience with that…) And, generally
speaking, the best writers are avid readers. Reading and
writing are two skills that are critical for communication, and
we want our students to be savvy and informed critical
thinkers, learners, and communicators. 

What is one book that you’ve read recently? Or, what is one
book that you read as a student that impacted you? Share
those stories with your children - it makes a difference! 

As always, we look forward to seeing you at the District
Tournament in Lewistown February 15 - 18 and the Divisional
Tournament in Great Falls February 22-25 to cheer on our
Rams and Lady Rams! 

WINNETT SCHOOL NEWS
Superintendent's Corner

Upcoming Events
February 1: Fentanyl Awareness
presentations for student 

February 3: Ski Club Trip

February 6: AA Treble Choir Festival,
Laurel High School, Concert at 6:30 pm

February 10: Snowball Dance, 8 - 11pm

February 21: Title 1 Parent Participation
Meeting, 5 pm; Regular School Board
Meeting, 5:30 pm

March 7: ASVAB for Juniors/Seniors

March 15: A Hamlet Sandwich, by
Montana Shakes! 10 am, Winnett School
Gymnasium

March 28: ACT for Juniors

March 29: Pre-ACT for Sophomores

1st:   Chicken Alfredo, Veggies, Fruit, Roll
2nd:  Sloppy Joes, Fries, Salad, Fruit
6th:   Pulled Pork, Baked Beans, Fries, Fruit
7th:   Enchilada Casserole, Corn, Fruit, Roll
8th:   French Dip, Salad, Chips, Fruit 
9th:   Lasagna, Salad, Fruit, Roll
13th:  S&S Chicken, Veggie Fried Rice, Fruit, Roll
14th:  Walking Taco, Corn, Fruit
15th:  Grilled Cheese, Tomato Soup, Salad, Fruit
16th:  Goulash, Salad, Fruit, Roll
20th:  Chicken Sandwich, Salad, Fruit
21st:   Chili, Salad, Fruit, Cinnamon Roll
22nd:  Chicken Dijon, Veggies, Fruit, Roll
23rd:  Hamburgers, Nachos, Veggies, Fruit
27th:  Meatball Sub, Salad, Fruit
28th:  Tacos, Corn, Fruit
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February
Lunch Menu 

Menu Subject to Change
Salad Bar, Milk & Breakfast Served Daily

Proudly Serving 
Local Beef



Our new year is off to a roaring start! We have been broadening our math skills with fractions and algebraic expressions. It is a challenge
but we are hoping to be x-perts. That is only a fraction of our day, we have also been working on opinion essays. In reading, we just started
a new novel Holes by Louis Sachar. In my opinion, this is a great book that even adults would enjoy! During Social Studies, we are discussing
the Revolutionary War and the events that led up to it. One of the projects will be to make our own newspaper. Then in Science, we are
starting to explore our solar system. We will be making our own sundials to learn how shadows can help us tell time. However our time is

coming to a close. Hope that your year is off to a great start too! 

KINDERGARTENKINDERGARTEN

1ST & 2ND1ST & 2ND

Kindergarten: We hope 2023 is treating you all well! February is I Love to Read Month, and we are excited to participate in all the fun things
that come with it. The kinders love to read and are proud of themselves when they can sound out longer words! In math, they are learning

about 2D and 3D shapes, and they enjoy creating shapes on the geoboards. The kindergarteners also love their senior buddy time! If you had a
senior buddy, do you remember who yours was?

Hi there! This is Jade, bringing you the news from the first and
second grade. We like the new Heggerty phonics that Mrs. Johnson

does with us every morning this year. I think it has helped our
spelling and reading. We are learning lots of new things in math.

We’ve been working on time, money and measurement. We really
like the card games in our centers. Our favorite is Golf. We have
been playing Lacrosse in PE and it’s pretty competitive! We made
models with packing peanuts. We love making things with our hands

and experimenting with new things!



5TH & 6TH5TH & 6TH

3RD & 4TH3RD & 4TH
So much has happened since the last newsletter! In December, we

put aside studying state capitals so we could practice for the
Christmas Program. It was fun getting to sing songs we knew. Did
you like the performance? In January we read and pulled apart 22
different picture books so we could pick the one we thought should
win the 2023 Caldecott Award. On Jan 30th we will watch a video
of the ALA awards presentation and see if our winner won the

actual Caldecott award! We are also excited for Feb as it is always
a crazy busy month. We will have I Love to Read Month activities,

basketball tournaments to watch and the 4th graders will compete in
our county Spelling Bee.

Elementary News
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Elementary 
Photos Credit:

Nicole Tholt



Jace Dunkel

WGR Lady Rams Basketball Team

WGR Rams Boys Basketball Team

Cooper 
Doman

Brady 
Bantz

McKenzie 
Smith

WGR RAMS BASKETBALL
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Elementary Christmas ConcertElementary Christmas Concert

VolleyBall & Football Awards BanquetVolleyBall & Football Awards Banquet
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Youth Program last FallYouth Program last Fall

Photos Credit:
 Lance Olson



...difference would be that the three elected county commissioners would take over the load of the
management of the county that are legally assigned to the County manager alone under the current
form of government. They feel that the lengthy list of responsibilities has proven to be too much for
any one person to handle effectively. They pointed out that it has always been difficult to find a
qualified county manager candidate willing to work in Winnett at a salary the county can afford to
offer.

The commissioners state that they feel the repetitious turnover of the County Manager position is
costly to the county. Historically, it takes a couple years for a new manager to learn the various
aspects of the job but then it overwhelms them, they burn out and resign. There is no legal flexibility
allowing the commissioners to change the duties of the County Manager. By statute the county has to
replace the manager, give them all the same load to learn and to handle and hope they will be able to
succeed.

As shown in one of the handouts the statute that legally defines the duties of our County Manager are
as follows:  MCA 7-3-304. Duties of manager. The manager shall: (1) enforce laws, ordinances, and
resolutions; (2) perform the duties required by law, ordinance, or resolution; (3) administer the affairs
of the local government; (4) direct, supervise, and administer all departments, agencies, and offices of
the local government unit except as otherwise provided by law or ordinance; (5) carry out policies
established by the commission; (6) prepare the commission agenda; (7) recommend measures to the
commission; (8) report to the commission on the affairs and financial condition of the local
government; (9) execute bonds, notes, contracts, and written obligations of the commission, subject to
the approval of the commission; (10) report to the commission as the commission may require; (11)
attend commission meetings and may take part in the discussion but may not vote; (12) prepare and
present the budget to the commission for its approval and execute the budget adopted by the
commission; (13) appoint, suspend, and remove all employees of the local government except as
otherwise provided by law or ordinance; (14) appoint members of temporary advisory committees
established by the manager.
 

The commissioners spoke of concerns that the County Manager’s defined duties are too far reaching
and it is a concept that may have worked 80 years ago but is no longer appropriate. If the voters
approve the change to a charter/commission form of government, it will take effect July 1, 2023. For
the past couple years, the commissioners have been meeting twice a month because the agenda items
were more than could be handled by only meeting once a month. The commissioners admit that they
expect the change will likely take them a couple years to adjust to, to learn to directly cover all the
various issues. That challenge will take more time and effort, but the commissioners feel it is the long
term, better choice for the county.With three commissioners working through the various issues
together with the staff, the county is at far less risk than leaving all these issues in the hands of one
person, the county manager.

The attendees also reviewed the proposed Charter which would give Petroleum County self-governing
powers which provide the broadest range of local power that are exercised by ordinance or resolution.
The 1972 Montana Constitution provides that a local government with self-government powers may
exercise any power not prohibited by the constitution, law, or charter (MCA 7-1-101). In 1996, Fergus
County voted to adopt self-government powers, the commissioners were able to maintain a
commission form of government through the adoption of a charter. Many Montana towns also operate
under a Charter. 

The commissioners plan to host another town hall meeting in February to give constituents another
opportunity for a live discussion about the idea. The intention is to put this Change of Government
issue on the ballot in June. If the change is approved the commissioners would assume their new role
immediately.If the voters choose to have the county continue under the County Manager from of
government, the commissioners will start the task of attempting to find, hire, and train another new
county manager.

The commissioners encourage everyone to come to future meetings, go to the courthouse to get the
handouts, and ask questions. They want to help everyone understand the choices and be informed.
They will keep everyone informed of future Town Hall Meetings.

Time for Change Cont...
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Lyndee Lewis 
w/ Santa & Mrs. Claus

Dallon Flint
w/ Santa & Mrs. Claus

Luann, Kim, Phyllis & Donna with the Grinch

Santa Coming in on his
firetruck "sleigh"
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Halloween 2022

Christmas Stroll 2022

Holiday Photo credits: Chelsea McKenna, Leslie Iverson, Cassie Lewis, Lindsey Flint, Trish Smith



WINNETT COMMUNITY PLAY HITS THE STAGE

In the teeth of an 1898 storm, mysterious dinner invitations have been issued to an
assortment of early-Montana characters. As they begin arriving at Walter J.
Catscratch’s mansion, the “colorful” guests discover there is more than a meal being
served this night. Based loosely on the board game of CLUE, humor is blended with
intrigue as a variety of local actors and actresses occupy the new Petroleum County
Community Center stage in its first production, Clueless in Catscratch.

The PCCC Players will present this original play in two performances. The evening
show will be at 7:00 on Friday, February 10. Preceding the play, Partners in
Education is preparing a dinner at the Community Center. Reservations are available
by contacting any PIE member. Proceeds will go toward the PCCC theater’s
enhancement. The second performance will be a matinee on Sunday, February 12 at
1:00. Ticket prices are $10 for adults and $5 for children under 12. Tickets can be
purchased at the door. The cast and Winnett community look forward to the long-
anticipated debut of this play as well as the opportunity to perform on a stage,
especially this one. Two “firsts” for the price of one.

Hello Fellow Winnett Times Newsletter Fans!   We hope that you have enjoyed the last 19 editions of the W.T. newsletter, either in print or digitally, and that
you feel it is a worthwhile project.
 

As a brief reminder of our history, the first edition came out in May of 2021. Several volunteer writers and helpers have been involved, but the layout and
formatting has been done by Trish Smith to the tune of many hours, using her personal computer. The Winnett ACES non-profit group has been our fiscal
sponsor and the Winnett school has provided newsletter content, along with a monthly dollar donation and the use of their bulk mailing permit. The
Newsletter is mailed to over 250 postal patrons in the county along with about 90 outlying addresses. Remaining issues are left for pickup in local
businesses, all provided by generous donations. This generosity has been amazing, but as printing costs continue to go up (costing approximately $530
for 350 issues in 2021, to $750 now), and with minimal volunteers, our “committee” has decided we need to do some restructuring. As always, there are
pros and cons to all sides of the consideration; working through ACES allows a tax-deductible donation plus printing deductions; using the school bulk
mailing permit allows for much lower mailing costs; the con to that is, it seems we are not allowed (or there are gray area questions anyway) to sell or solicit
ads to help with our costs. We have talked about becoming our own entity and selling subscriptions and ads, but that increases the need for another
volunteer to keep track of it all.  We are also considering doing some fundraising/raffles at a future date to help subsidize the newsletter project. 

Any feedback and suggestions are welcome! 

Not wanting to completely abandon the printed version of the newsletter, we will apply for some grant funds to help with printing/postage costs and will
plan to mail out a newsletter every other month starting in February 2023. The printed edition will continue in full color at this point with the option of going
to a combination of color/black and white to help cut costs farther if needed. On the off months, Trish will continue with a scaled back digital version that will
be individual updates & snippets posted on the Winnett Times Facebook page. If we are successful with grant requests for printing, we are proposing to pay
layout editor, Trish Smith, a small stipend for some of her time. Because most grants do not fund salaries, this stipend would come from donated funds as
long as they are available.

We are making every effort to keep the newsletter going without stressing the volunteers and donations that have been so generously given. Thank you for
bearing with our “growing pains,” thank you to all for your generosity in the past, and any future donations and writing help would be gratefully accepted.
Donations can be sent to Winnett ACES, P.O. Box 118, Winnett MT 59087 with “Winnett Times Newsletter” in the memo line or online at
www.winnettaces.org/donate.  

Wishing you all a Happy, Healthy 2023!   ~Winnett Times Newsletter Crew 10

N o t i c e s / A n n o u n c em e n t s

Petroleum County 
Community Center  




ENTIRE CENTER: 
1 Day $200 / Week $1000




CARRELL HALL: (300-person event)
1⁄2 Day - $40, All Day - $80



WESLEY ROOM: (Seats 75 people) 

1⁄2 Day - $25, All Day - $50



REBECCA ROOM: (Seats 30 people)
 1⁄2 Day - $15, All Day - $30



KITCHEN: Flat Daily Rate - $40



Using any space for a local resident’s

funeral is always free.



http://www.winnettaces.org/donate
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February Community CalendarFebruary Community Calendar

March Community CalendarMarch Community Calendar

Please contact Patti at 429-5601 BEFORE WEDNESDAY to reserve a SENIOR MEAL

CONFIRM day/time of meeting or event before attending. 
Dates/times are subject to change
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SPONSOR RECOGNITIONSPONSOR RECOGNITION
The Winnett Times is made possible by our sponsors –THANK YOU!  We greatly appreciate your support!


DIAMOND Level ($750+) 
  

Petroleum Co Endowment
Gunda Lewis
Anonymous Cash Donation

GOLD Level ($250-$499)     
Skip & Diane Ahlgren
Anthony & Betty Kuhry
Stuart & Anne Shirley 
In Memory of Lois Johnke

PLATINUM Level  ($500-$749)    
Burt & Judy Bevis
David and Ella Iverson
Orren & Laura Kiehl
Terry & Mark Lewis
Joan Murphy & Family
Sig Pugrud
Mark See 
Bert & Judy Bevis This will be the last edition with

the entire sponsor list printed. 
 All future editions will include

DIAMOND, PLATINUM and
GOLD LEVEL SPONSORS, as

well as the most recent donors,
due to space limitations. 

 Please check out the About
Section of our Winnett Times
Facebook Page for the entire

list of sponsors.  
A huge THANK YOU to David Ponte, Publisher of “The Roundup Record Tribune & Winnett

Times” for giving us copyright permission to use the old “Winnett Times” name on our
newsletter. It has nostalgic value to our community, and we appreciate your generosity!

Camilla Kay Baycroft
Daniel & Nancy Belk
Jim & Diana Brady
Floy Brindley
Sarah & Tim Browning
Brad & Janice Cain
Ray Doering 
Nancy Dutton    
The Eike Family                                
Marie Fitzgerald 
Gary & Linda Gershmel
Robert & Susan Hamilton
Dave & Teri Harris
Cha & Carie Hess
Deloris Hill                                                       
Kalin & Jess Hoge
John & Shirley Hughes
Tom and Diane Iverson
Lee and Marcia Iverson

BRONZE Level  ($25-$99)  
Butch & Phyllis Arthur
Elva Arthur
Theresa Bassett
Brenda Brady
Carol Hanson
Fern Kesterson
Cody Martinez & Savannah Moore
John & Nancy O’Reilly
Marlene Samuels
Benjamin Stewart
Melody Whitcher 

Winnett Times Contact Info:    winnettimes@gmail.com & our FB Page

 Darrell Johnson 
Terry & Lynda Johnston
 Eric & Tara Jolma 
Chris & Gari King
Keith & Diana Monte
Nancy O'Reilly
Larry & Chris Peterson
Donna Rowton
Rodney & Krista Rowton
Ron & Janette Sims
Carol Sluggett
Brent & Trish Smith
Jeff &Tammie
Starkjohann
Jay & Wyna Woodford 
Trudy Zaborski 

SILVER Level ($100-$249)


